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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of December 13, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson,
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Chairman Hunter proposed taking the Consent Calendar items one at a time.

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of October 11, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the October 11 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Maturo abstaining).

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of October 25, 2007 Regular Meeting

Commissioner Lentz drew attention to the last paragraph on Page 5 and proposed the following revision:  “He noted that the Northeast Ridge development and its attendant conditions would provide additional financial resources for the HCP to combat invasive plants and to help reverse habitat deterioration.”  Chairman Hunter expressed support for this clarification. 

Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the October 25 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

3. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 1, 2007 Special Meeting


Chairman Hunter observed that a quorum was not present to approve the November 1 minutes, and he proposed continuing approval of those minutes to next meeting.

4. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 8, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the November 8 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Chairman Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a staff memorandum with corrections to the proposed findings for the Sierra Point Biotech project.  


Commissioner Maturo noted the Commission also received correspondence regarding the conditions, covenants, and restrictions for the Northeast Ridge.  Chairman Hunter clarified this information pertained to the minor modification for 10 Huckleberry Court, an item later on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07, Use Permit UP-12-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a six-level parking structure with 1,047 spaces, and 15,000 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; HCP LS Brisbane, LLC, applicant & owner; APN 007-165-080, -090 & -100


Chairman Hunter noted this matter had come to the Planning Commission before.  He stated that he and other Commissioners who were unable to attend previous meetings had a chance to view the tapes of the meeting to hear what was discussed.


Principal Planner Swiecki said the Planning Commission reviewed the environmental impact report, project site and elements, and opened the public hearing at the November 29th meeting.  He provided a summary of the project. 

Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the project requires approval of a General Plan Amendment and a Zoning Text Amendment to allow the proposed biotech research and development use.  He said the applicant has been working with staff to address concerns raised at the last meeting about various aspects of the project design, and staff recommends continuing consideration of site development permits to the January 10 meeting to allow time for further work on the design.  He suggested that discussion of design-related issues, including design permit, parking modification use permit, and Development Agreement would better be deferred to the January 10 meeting.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted that staff recommends approval of the certification of the final EIR, approval of the General Plan and Zoning Text amendments, and continuance of the remaining aspects of the project.


Principal Planner Swiecki reviewed the CEQA findings attached to the staff report.  He said the environmental review concludes that all impacts can be mitigated to a level of insignificance, except for transportation and circulation in specific areas.  He observed that the impacts on traffic and circulation would take place with or without the project as part of a cumulative build-out scenario.


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that the findings also include a summary of project alternatives and identification of the environmentally superior alternative.  In this case, he said the additional retail alternative was identified as environmentally superior, and the developer is basing the project design on that concept.  Principal Planner Swiecki referred to the guidelines and restrictions on animal testing.


Principal Planner Swiecki reviewed and explained some minor modifications to the CEQA findings.  He said staff concludes that the visual impacts of the project will be mitigated by adoption of the alternative with the retail component, the current proposal.


Commissioner Lentz recommended doing more to encourage alternative transportation to reduce vehicle trips.  


The City’s environmental consultant Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, drew attention to the proposed mitigation measures, such as the ride share program, and noted they will help reduce some traffic impacts, but not all.  


Principal Planner Swiecki said the developer will also be required to develop an acceptable transportation management plan as a condition of approval.


Commissioner Lentz asked if traffic impacts would prevent future uses at Sierra Point.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the EIR analyzed total build-out and cumulative effects, but subsequent changes in use would have to analyzed, as they might increase or decrease traffic impacts.


Chairman Hunter observed that lunchtime traffic patterns can also be problematic, and he asked if the analysis considered this factor.  Ms. Malamut responded that only morning and evening peaks were studied.  Chairman Hunter recommended not ignoring lunch-hour traffic in the mitigation measures.  He suggested encouraging employer-sponsored programs to transport employees to nearby restaurants during the lunch hour.


Chairman Hunter asked if adding a new freeway ramp would avoid future traffic impacts.  Ms. Malamut said some of the traffic impacts were considered unavoidable; for example, she noted, there is not enough space to add a new ramp to improve congestion.


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern about not taking steps now to better mitigate impacts from the additional traffic this project will cause.


Chairman Hunter asked about transportation and storage of hazardous materials for the proposed biotech uses.  Ms. Malamut clarified that no specific tenants have been identified yet, so details such as shipping schedules are not available.  She said the City has very specific regulations about how such materials can be moved and used.


Chairman Hunter expressed particular concern about having shipments of hazardous materials occur during the most traffic congested times of the day and to have these occur at off peak times.  Ms. Malamut said there are a number of hazardous materials being used by the existing hotel and office uses at Sierra Point, such as pool chlorine and generator fuel.  She noted the City can ask the applicant to provide more specific information on this issue.


Chairman Hunter said he understood the proposal calls for a reduction in required parking spaces.  He asked if the current proposal designates any parking for users of the Bay Trail, and he asked if the reduction would affect the spaces available for trail users.  Ms. Malamut confirmed that the proposal calls for dedicated public parking for the Bay Trail in the lower southwestern corner.  She said she considered the proposed reduction minor relative to the City’s standards.


Chairman Hunter asked about the overall height of the buildings.  Ms. Malamut said the originally approved project had taller buildings.  Chairman Hunter noted the Commission was advised at the last meeting that the rooftops would not be available for solar panels because the roofs will be used for equipment and systems required for the biotech industry.


Chairman Hunter asked if lighting in the parking structure will impact views toward the Bay.  Ms. Malamut said all lights within the garage itself will be shielded to minimize glare.  She noted glare from interior lighting will also be minimized.


Commissioner Jameel talked about transport of hazardous materials.  Ms. Malamut noted that the mitigation measures in the EIR require secure containment and storage of hazardous materials.


Chairman Hunter commented that some people in the community question the compatibility of biotech and residential uses.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the City was not considering a proposal for residential use in the southern portion of Sierra Point.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the possibility of subjecting research and development uses to a permit process rather than amending the General Plan.  Community Development Director Prince said he would have to consult with the City Attorney regarding any alternate approach.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from the applicant.


John Bergschneider, representative of HCP, owner and applicant, said the applicant and staff were seeking a continuance of a number of site and project issues.


Mr. Bergschneider discussed plans to hire a transportation demand management coordinator to develop a transportation management plan for the project site.  He said the plan will identify alternate modes of transportation and disseminate information to employees.  He noted the site will have bike lockers, and some of the buildings have employee showers.  In addition, there will be convenient vanpool and carpool spaces, and possibly spaces for electric vehicles.


Mr. Bergschneider invited project architect Tom Gilman to discuss the heights of the proposed buildings compared to the originally approved plan.


Mr. Gilman stated that the original approvals called for a combination of six-story, eight-story, and ten-story buildings, ranging up to 150 feet, plus additional rooftop equipment.  He said the current project has three- and four-story buildings, 68 to 85 feet tall.


Mr. Bergschneider offered to provide more detailed responses at the next meeting to the other issues raised by the Commission and members of the public.  He asked consultant Gary Morrow, James Bioresources, to discuss the regulations applicable to biotech facilities.


Mr. Morrow said his presentation would focus on the ILR Guide to Use of Laboratory Animals, and he provided several copies.  He described his background and experience in research and regulatory agencies.  Mr. Morrow discussed reasons animals are used in research that benefits humans.  He noted that developing new drugs involves long years of testing and trials, and animal testing is one step of that process.


Mr. Morrow said there are different definitions of laboratory animals, ranging from any animal used in research, education, and testing, a broad enough definition to include zoo animals and lab animals; to certain species.  He indicated the USDA restricts its definition to warm-blooded vertebrates, while the ILR Guide covers any vertebrate animal, farm animal, wildlife, and aquatic animals, but not insects or non-vertebrate animals.  Mr. Morrow stated that the ILR Guide is the standard used by California and the federal government.


Mr. Morrow displayed a list of California facilities registered with the USDA and shows those receiving federal funding through the National Institutes of Health, California Department of Health Services, and ALAC-accredited sites.  He said some businesses contract out for animal testing, and there are certain facilities providing those services.


Mr. Morrow discussed the steps in planning and designing an animal testing facility.  He said the exact requirements depend on which species, how many animals, and the types of housing provided. 


Mr. Morrow reviewed the ILR Guide section by section.  He said the contents include institutional policies and responsibilities, the appropriate type of environment for animals, housing of animals, facility management, veterinary care, and facility design.  He noted that recipients of federal funding must comply with these guidelines, as well as all other applicable regulations.  


Mr. Morrow emphasized the importance of humane animal care as essential for research.   He reviewed the minimum staffing requirements for animal testing facilities in California.  He noted that there are new technologies that may eventually reduce the need to use animals in research.


Mr. Morrow discussed the factors that need to be considered in designing animal care facilities.  He said the ILR Guide provides very specific space guidelines for each species, and there are other basic requirements pertaining to temperature, light, ventilation, noise, cleanliness, and veterinary care.  He noted the facilities are also designed to minimize chances of animals escaping.  Mr. Morrow talked about the guidelines for procuring and transporting of animals, preventive medicine, surgery facilities, sanitation, and euthanization.  


Mr. Morrow said the ILR Guide contains an appendix with information about other types of vertebrate animals and other laws and regulations.  


Mr. Morrow advised that the animal research field is intensely regulated and controlled; he expressed confidence that any animal testing facility at Sierra Point would be properly designed and operated.  


Commissioner Lentz asked about the inspections by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.  Mr. Morrow said the committee visits each facility every six months to inspect conditions and ensure compliance.


Commissioner Lentz noted that animals are typically housed in windowless rooms.  Mr. Morrow confirmed that understanding and said most lab animals are kept indoors in windowless rooms to better control environmental conditions.


Chairman Hunter observed that there have been some significant changes in biotech research practices since the ILR Guide was issued in 1996, and he asked if there were plans to update the document.  Mr. Morrow said the guidelines are written in broad, flexible terms, and the guide is updated every four years.  He added that state and federal regulations affecting animal care and occupational health and safety of lab workers are updated periodically.


Mr. Bergschneider said he looked forward to presenting additional aspects of the project to the Planning Commission on January 10.


Commissioner Lentz asked how many employees were expected to commute to the site.  Mr. Bergschneider responded that staffing varies, depending on the exact kind of biotech facility, so it was difficult to predict commuting and parking patterns.  He said he felt comfortable the proposed parking was adequate for the site.  Commissioner Lentz cautioned that providing too much parking could dissuade employees from using alternative modes of transportation.  Mr. Bergschneider agreed and advocated a balance.  Commissioner Lentz stated that he was concerned that the project called for too much parking.


Chairman Hunter proposed taking a brief recess before receiving comments from members of the public.  The Commission recessed at 9:20 p.m.


Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 9:25 p.m.  He noted that at 10:30 p.m., the Commission will need to decide whether to continue or postpone some other agenda items to the next meeting.  He thanked audience members for their patience and urged speakers to keep their remarks brief.


Dana Dillworth said the issue before the Planning Commission is the adequacy of the EIR.  She pointed out there were comments earlier about looking further at transportation and other issues.  She disputed Ms. Malamut’s remark that impacts from a biotech facility were not much different from those of an office use.  Ms. Dillworth noted that proper mitigation is not possible unless impacts are properly identified.


Ms. Dillworth questioned the blanket rejection of her inquiries in the EIR responses to comments.  She urged the Commission to review the responses.  She questioned the use of such old information to characterize the risks of development on the landfill.  She noted that although many regulations and guidelines exist, compliance and enforcement can be a problem.  Ms. Dillworth observed that lab animals can sometimes escape from testing facilities.


Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about disposal of pharmaceutical waste and other unregulated aspects of the biotech industry.  She noted that firms working on biochemical weaponry have far different health and safety implications on the community than a typical office use.  She said customers of the retail establishments may be unaware of the risks to the public if regulations fail and accidents happen.  Ms. Dillworth stated that there are many chemicals and materials likely to be used on the site for which little or no information is available about possible impacts on human health.  


Ms. Dillworth said there is growing controversy over the use of animals in medical research.  She recommended finding out more about the reasons for the City of Berkeley’s recent denial of UC’s request to expand their animal testing facilities.  Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that the existing laws and regulations were inadequate to protect the public.  She urged the City to err on the side of caution and carefully consider all impacts before approving the use.


Linda Salmon objected to the finding that there was no possible way to mitigate traffic along the 101 frontage.  She said more people from Brisbane are using this route to avoid traffic farther north.  She recommended requiring all new developments to fund major transportation projects for rail service and other public transit connecting Sierra Point, the Baylands and the rest of the region.  She advocated establishing a transportation district to administer the system.


Terry O’Connell commented that a biotech project is likely to have higher energy demands than office buildings, which will create a higher level of impacts.  If the freeway congestion is already too bad to accommodate the project, she recommended building more freeway capacity before approving the project.  She emphasized the need to get transportation systems in place in advance of development.


Ms. O’Connell expressed objections to animal research because of its ethical implications and safety hazards.  She asked if this project would be subject to the green building ordinance.  Ms. Malamut responded that this project will be covered by the City’s green building ordinance.


Ms. O’Connell advised that there were new regulations for on-site storage of radioactive materials, and she recommended that the EIR take these provisions into consideration.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission with respect to the EIR, Commissioner Maturo moved to close the hearing with respect to that issue.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Maturo said traffic was her main concern with respect to the project.  She observed that the EIR proposes some mitigation measures that will help improve traffic to some extent.  Commissioner Maturo noted that the limited egress is another concern with Sierra Point, especially in emergencies.  She stated that she was not a fan of animal testing, but recognized its importance in pharmaceutical and medical research.  She noted there are standards in place to address that kind of use, and the industry is highly regulated.


Commissioner Lentz said he was not sure research and development was a sustainable use for Sierra Point.  He expressed concern about traffic impacts and hazardous materials.


Commissioner Jameel said he would recommend more work on the transportation section of the EIR to analyze the possibility of forming a transportation district to coordinate regional transportation projects.  He expressed reluctance to approve additional development that would add to the traffic problem.  He emphasized the need to improve emergency egress.  


Commissioner Jameel recommended looking at energy consumption and on-site alternative energy generation resources.  He noted there are various uncertainties about energy use, parking, and traffic impacts that depend on the actual building tenants, but the range of possibilities should be discussed in the EIR.  Commissioner Jameel said he would prefer evaluating projects on a case-by-case basis and avoid amending the General Plan to allow future research and development use at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Jameel stated that he still had some geotechnical concerns about the site, but the EIR addresses this issue.  He noted the EIR also discusses air pollution and hazardous materials.  He suggested making some specific recommendations to mitigate visual and aesthetic impacts of the parking structure.  He proposed a more thorough analysis of how this project will interact with the Baylands development in terms of traffic and circulation.


Chairman Hunter observed that Sierra Point is a unique waterfront resource that should be preserved as a benefit for the community.  He said the buildings constructed there need to reflect the beauty of the site and the objectives of the General Plan.  He noted the campus design provides a more open, natural feeling than a cluster of offices, and addition of the retail element to the parking structure helps activate the space.  Chairman Hunter suggested considering shifting the retail portion around the corner to face east.


With respect to biotech and animal testing uses, Chairman Hunter noted that the guidelines provide a framework for regulating a testing facility at Sierra Point.  He expressed hope that new technology would bring alternative methods that can replace testing of live animals.


Chairman Hunter recommended thinking about more efficient public transportation systems and using Sierra Point as a model for encouraging alternatives.  He advocated applying principles of efficiency and conservation to the design of the buildings as well.


Commissioner Lentz noted that excluding residential uses from Sierra Point means people working at Sierra Point will have to commute.  Chairman Hunter pointed out that this could stimulate more demand for housing in Brisbane.


Commissioner Jameel expressed his opinion that alternative transportation systems and traffic improvements should be in place before the City approves a project that would add to the impacts.  He recommended developing a plan now.


Community Development Director Prince reminded the Commission that the question is the adequacy of the EIR, not the solution to future traffic problems at Sierra Point.  He suggested focusing on whether the EIR adequately analyzes the project impacts.


Chairman Hunter commented that if the mitigation measures are inadequate, the EIR is inadequate.  He noted that approving the EIR means the Commission finds the mitigation program sufficient.


Community Development Director Prince clarified that EIR adequacy relates to the adequacy of the information for decision-making purposes and mitigation of impacts to the extent feasible.  Just because an EIR identifies impacts that cannot be fully mitigated does not make the EIR inadequate.  He noted that none of the significant unavoidable traffic impacts are directly attributable to the project; rather these impacts result from cumulative regional buildout and will occur irrespective of the project.  He said an individual applicant cannot be held responsible for solving general traffic problems, but the applicant is responsible to mitigate project impacts to the extent feasible. 


Community Development Director Prince remarked that the Commission might not like the impacts identified, but that does not invalidate the EIR analysis.  He pointed out that no additional feasible mitigation measures had been mentioned.


Commissioner Jameel recommended that the EIR include establishment of a traffic district and traffic impact fees as part of the EIR analysis.  Community Development Director Prince noted that Brisbane has no control over other developments in the region.  He acknowledged that this approach might be worth considering in the future.


At 10:34 p.m., Commissioner Lentz proposed completing the other items on the agenda.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to January 10, 2008.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  70 Old County Road; Sign Review SR-9-07; Sign Review Application to revise internally illuminated monument sign and to replace two existing wall signs with three halo-illuminated channel-letter fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission’s previously approved changes to the existing signs for Bank of America were denied by the City Council on appeal, and the applicant has since substantially revised the proposal to address the City’s concerns.  He noted the existing gray background of the monument sign will be replaced with white rather than red, and only the blue text and red logo outlined in white will be illuminated.  He added that white, in various shades, is the typical background color for monument signs all along Bayshore Boulevard.  Senior Planner Tune said the applicant will eliminate the red background for the fascia signs and proposes halo-illuminated channel letter fascia signs instead.  He advised that the total signage proposed is 143.4 square feet, less than the 165 square feet allotted to the site by the Planning Commission in 1999.  He said that if the north fascia sign were eliminated, the total would be reduced to 113.4 square feet.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the required findings for approval and conditions proposed by staff.  He said the conditions require the applicant to landscape the vacant portion of the site and control exterior lighting with sensors and timers.  He recommended conditional approval.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the small oak trees beside the building.  Senior Planner Tune said the applicant submitted a landscape plan that retains the trees as a theme for that entire area.  Commissioner Lentz noted there are some other small trees on the side facing Old County Road.  Senior Planner Tune advised that no signage is proposed for that side.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that the lighting for the monument sign would be about as bright as the existing lighting.


Chairman Hunter noted that the total amount of signage exceeds the amount for any individual business at the Brisbane Shopping Village.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Steve Alsop, representing the applicant, apologized for taking so much of the Planning Commission’s time for this signage proposal.  He acknowledged that the Bank of America had plans many years ago for more elaborate development of the site, and noted that those improvements may still take place in the future.  


Mr. Alsop displayed the proposed landscape plan and pointed out major features.  He said the bank has committed over $30,000 to make the site more attractive.  He showed samples of energy-efficient halo-illuminated LED lights and letter styles.  He requested Commission approval of the revised proposal.


Commissioner Lentz questioned the need for an illuminated sign facing the Brisbane Shopping Village, given the existing ATM on that side.   He asked when the landscaping could start.  Mr. Alsop said work could probably begin within a month of approval.


At 11:00 p.m., Commissioner Jameel moved to continue the meeting until 11:30 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the public.  He asked speakers to keep their remarks brief in consideration of the late hour.


Linda Salmon expressed shock at the brightness of the new red Bank of America ATMs.  She questioned the need for extra illumination and suggested closing the ATMs after 11:00 p.m. if security is an issue.  


Terry O’Connell noted the new ATM machines are so bright they resemble Las Vegas.  She agreed with Ms. Salmon and suggested something less intrusive.  Ms. O’Connell suggested looking at communities like Carmel and Sausalito to see how they handle these issues.  She pointed out there is no competition for signage at night, as the businesses at Brisbane Shopping Village are closed after dark. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Hunter asked Mr. Alsop if he knew how communities like Carmel reacted to the signs.  Mr. Alsop said he was only familiar with the Bay Area.  He noted that B of A uses different types of signs in different locations, and possibilities include a red, illuminated sign cabinet; a red panel with illuminated letters, front-lighted individual letters, and a halo-illuminated sign.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the bank’s ATM replacement had been reviewed and approved by the City.  Community Development Director Prince said he was not certain whether permits were required.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that this application covered only the monument sign and fascia signs.  He said the ATM locations were identified in the materials provided to the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Maturo expressed support for the changes.  She said she favored the previous proposal and was pleased to see the improvements.


Chairman Hunter thanked the applicant for providing a mock-up of the signs to give the Commission a better sense of how they would look.  He noted the staff report refers to balancing the small building’s need for visibility against the community’s desire for an attractive entry to Central Brisbane.  He agreed that the proposed landscaping would be a definite improvement.  For the future, he suggested considering this prominent site for a community monument sign.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the existing gray background better than white, and he proposed exploring B of A’s willingness to keep some of the existing signage.


Mr. Alsop noted it might be possible to shift some of the signs back to create space for a city sign.  He advised that the bank would probably not undertake the landscaping if the City insists on keeping the gray signs.  The Commission discussed potential configurations to accommodate a community sign.


Commissioner Maturo said she would prefer moving the B of A sign north and creating an attractive entry sign.  


Community Development Director Prince suggested continuing the matter to the next meeting to allow time for the applicant to check with the Bank of America regarding these possibilities.  


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of January 10, 2008.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


At 11:27 p.m., the Commission agreed to continue the meeting until 11:45 p.m.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  10 Huckleberry Court; Minor Modification MM-1-07; appeal of the Zoning Administrator’s Conditional Approval of Minor Modification to the Design Permit for enclosure of existing rear deck to add dining room and addition of new rear deck; Scott Weiss, applicant; Jess & Yolanda Aquino, owners; Linda Salmon, appellant; APN 005-401-570


Commissioner Maturo recused herself from participating in the discussion or voting on this item and departed from the dais.


Community Development Director Prince said this project involved enclosure of a small deck surrounded by two wings of the house and addition of another small deck at the rear of the structure.  He noted that the applicant applied for a minor modification to the design permit for the Landmark neighborhood, which was approved by the City’s Zoning Administrator.  At that public hearing, he said, the appellant, Linda Salmon, made various unsubstantiated claims and challenged the City’s authority to approve the modification.


Director Prince explained that Brisbane’s Municipal Code allows the Community Development Director to act in the capacity of Zoning Administrator to make decisions on routine, minor requests, a common practice throughout California and one which has been in effect in Brisbane for twenty years.  He said the conditions of the Northeast Ridge project specifically delegate authority to the Zoning Administrator to make routine decisions.  In this case, he noted, the new covered floor area is more an infill of an existing building footprint than an expansion.  He reported that staff obtained a letter from the architectural review board of the homeowners association approving the proposed changes.


Chairman Hunter asked if any other owners of this model had requested similar modifications.  Community Development Director Prince replied that he was aware of one other modification request at Landmark, pertaining to attic space, over the past five years.  He said there may have been changes to windows as well.


Yolanda Aquino, owner, introduced her husband Jess.  She said this modification is needed to provide more space and privacy for her family.  She noted she has been working with the architect for more than a year, and she requested City approval.


Chairman Hunter asked how many other homes of her model were in the development.  Ms. Aquino identified four in her neighborhood.


Dana Dillworth asked that the information presented to the City Council when a waiver of the appeal fee was requested, as well as all other documents related to the Northeast Ridge, be considered as part of the record.  She said that this development has already undergone a design review process, and this unit is 25 percent larger than the original approvals.  She added that the developer’s requirements under the HCP have yet to be completed.  She questioned the scope of the Zoning Administrator’s power to approve any increases in size of units, and stated that the Zoning Administrator can only approve reductions in the size or number of units.  Ms. Dillworth urged the Planning Commission to consider the possible impact of allowing every Northeast Ridge homeowner to close off outdoor space and add a deck.  She objected to setting this precedent and urged the Commission to overturn staff’s decision.


Linda Salmon, appellant, said her written appeal sets out her objections to the minor modification.  She traced the history of the Northeast Ridge as a planned development, going back to Southwest Diversified/Visitacion Associates’ original proposal in 1987-88.  She noted the people were assured throughout the process that no further alterations or additions would be allowed.  Ms. Salmon observed that small houses in Brisbane sometimes need to expand or remodel, but not the large, new houses at the Northeast Ridge.


Ms. Salmon opposed the Zoning Administrator’s decision approving this deck addition and enclosure as a minor modification.  She read the criteria for minor modifications and pointed out that the provisions apply only to minor reductions, not expansions.  She concluded that this kind of project was unsuitable and unacceptable for a planned development.


At 11:45 p.m., Commissioners agreed to extend the meeting for another 15 minutes.  Chairman Hunter asked Ms. Salmon to conclude her remarks.


Ms. Salmon noted the City should not allow this alteration to a carefully designed planned development, and she urged the Commission to reject the Zoning Administrator’s decision and decline this proposal.  She added that the City should work to protect the endangered habitat on the Northeast Ridge, and modifications should not be approved without full public hearings and consideration of the intent of the planned development.


Yolanda Aquino said plans for this modification were discussed extensively with the homeowners association, architect, and City staff.  She questioned how the proposal would impacted butterfly habitat.


Jess Aquino, owner, clarified that the scope of work did not involve foundation alterations.  He said the purpose of the project was to make the small dining room more usable for his family, and very little space was being added.  Mrs. Aquino added that the modification will provide a bit more privacy.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo absent during voting), and the public hearing was closed. 


Commissioner Lentz noted that although there were good arguments on both sides, he tended to favor the homeowner in this case.  He pointed out that the applicant first obtained approval from the homeowners association and followed the proper procedures.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the Zoning Administrator’s authority to approve expansions as well as reductions.  Commissioner Lentz suggested dealing only with the issue of whether the staff decision in this case should be upheld. 


Community Development Director Prince advised the Commission that the City Attorney determined that the Zoning Administrator has authority, as granted by the City Council, state law, and the Northeast Ridge conditions, to make decisions on minor modifications.  He pointed out that minor modification is defined as up to a 20 percent reduction in lot coverage, which implies an expansion or addition.  He said this applicant wants to enclose portions of the building already within the footprint.


At 12:00 midnight, the Commission decided to continue the meeting another 15 minutes.


Commissioner Jameel noted that this homeowner went through the correct steps, and the proposed modification does not create undesirable visual impacts.  He agreed with Commissioner Lentz that the Zoning Administrator’s decision should be upheld and the homeowner should be allowed to proceed with the minor modification.


Chairman Hunter said he believed it was necessary for the Zoning Administrator to have authority to deal with matters like this.  He observed that the problem with this application is that the house is situated in a relatively new development that was approved by the City as a package, a planned development with specific building footprints and styles.  


Chairman Hunter noted that residents throughout the City need the ability to make changes to their dwellings as their household needs change, and the Northeast Ridge is no exception.  He remarked that it might be necessary over time to make certain changes to the CC&R’s as the community ages and grows.


Chairman Hunter said he had reservations about some aspects of the proposal, primarily because the development was thought through very carefully to provide a variety of styles and building shapes.  He worried that allowing this request could lead to similar requests from other owners, which could start to change the character of the neighborhood.  He noted that the more open spaces like decks and porches that are enclosed, the more the community closes itself to each other, contrary to the intent of the development.  Chairman Hunter added that even minor changes to the fronts or rears of the houses can make a big difference.


Chairman Hunter commented that this appeal gives the Planning Commission an opportunity to provide direction to staff as to how future applications of this type in the Northeast Ridge should be handled.  He recognized that the proposed addition did not add much floor space, but it could lead to additional changes that would shift the original intent of the Northeast Ridge away from what was planned.


Chairman Hunter noted that because this is the first such application that has come to the City, he favored upholding the Zoning Administrator’s decision and allowing the homeowner to enclose the space as proposed.  He stated that he hoped this kind of modification in the future would be carefully considered by the Planning Department because of the concerns he articulated.


Commissioner Lentz moved to uphold the Zoning Administrator’s decision and deny the appeal.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo absent during voting).


3.
100-182 Old County Road; Exterior Improvements to the Brisbane Village Shopping Center; United Ng’s Limited Partnership; APN 005-212-110 


Commissioner Maturo returned to the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes repainting the Brisbane Village Shopping Center, and he drew attention to the submitted color samples.  He noted the Planning Director received authority to approve these changes when the Planning Commission approved the design permit for the shopping center remodel in 1997.  He stated that this matter is being presented as an informational item to advise the Commission of staff’s intent to issue a permit.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged the applicant to install bike racks.  He recalled discussion of this idea a couple years ago.  


Charles Ng, owner, said the shopping center was remodeled about ten years ago, and the paint has begun to peel and crack.  He noted the sole purpose of the project is repainting and tiling.  Mr. Ng stated that few customers ride bikes to the shopping center, and adding bike racks could eliminate some parking spaces.  He pointed out that parking is already scarce, especially at lunchtime.


Commissioner Lentz urged the applicant to try to find a location on the property where a bike rack could be installed without eliminating parking.  He applauded the applicant for making the property more appealing by repainting.  He noted a bicycle rack would entail a small cost, and it might make some of the tenants and customers happier.


Mr. Ng clarified that he was not opposed to a bicycle rack, and would consider a rack in an appropriate place.  He objected to using the sidewalk or parking spaces.  He indicated there was a fatality as a result of a collision between a skateboarder and a customer at the shopping center, and said signs are posted in the area to discourage this kind of activity.  He stated that if a proper location can be found, he would consider a bike rack.


Commissioners thanked Mr. Ng for his willingness to consider a bike rack.


At 12:15 a.m., Commissioners agreed to continue the meeting until 12:30 a.m.


Commissioners expressed support for the proposed changes.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Community Development Director Prince and Commissioners wished each other happy holidays.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Chairman Hunter noted his term and Commissioner Maturo’s term would be expiring in 2008.  Community Development Director Prince said he thought applications would be due January 3, 2008.



Commissioner Jameel expressed appreciation to Chairman Hunter for his leadership over this busy year.  He commended the staff for its hard work on the General Plan update and other projects, and he thanked the City for continuing to provide excellent services to citizens.


Chairman Hunter thanked his fellow Commissioners and staff for their support.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to cancel the Regular Meeting of December 27, 2007, and adjourn to the Regular Meeting of January 10, 2008.  The motion was 
unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 12:25 a.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

